Boston University College of Arts & Sciences Writing Program

100 Bay State Road, 3rd Floor Boston, Massachusetts 02215 T 617-358-1500 F 617-358-1505 www.bu.edu/writingprogram



March 10, 2014

Dear Colleague:

Thank you for your interest in the CAS Writing Program and our recent Academic Program Review (APR), conducted by the College on November 6-8, 2013. This file contains three documents:

- Report of the APR Advisory Committee (three external faculty, two BU faculty)
- Response from the Writing Program director, on behalf of the Writing Program
- Response from the CAS Writing Board

The Writing Board advises the College on matters related to student writing. It also advises the Writing Program on curriculum and policy. The board's membership for the 2013-2014 academic year is: Andrea M. Berlin, Archaeology; John Caradonna, Chemistry; Steven W. Jarvi, CAS Associate Dean of Student Academic Life; William D. Moore, History of Art & Architecture, American and New England Studies; Magda Ostas, English; Peter J. Schwartz, Modern Languages & Comparative Literature. (As director of the Writing Program, I chair this board, but I did not contribute to the board's response to the Advisory Committee's report.)

The Writing Program's twenty-page self-study (plus selected appendices) is available to be read in hardcopy at the Writing Program office, located on the third floor of the Center for Student Services, 100 Bay State Road. Our office is open during regular business hours, and our senior staff assistant, Adam Znideric, has the self-study on reserve at the front desk. An appointment isn't necessary, but should you wish to reserve the self-study for a particular time, you may contact Adam at writing@bu.edu or 358-1500.

Please also note that the College and University consider all materials related to Academic Program Reviews to be proprietary information. I therefore thank you for not sharing our APR documents or the data they contain.

I would be grateful for your thoughts about the program or the review. You may email me directly at <u>jbizup@bu.edu</u>. Or, if you prefer, we could talk in person. Or, if you prefer, we can talk in person. Just email to arrange a time.

Thank you again for your interest in the Writing Program.

Sincerely yours,

Joseph Bizup Assistant Dean and Director

1

To: Virginia Sapiro, Dean College of Arts & Sciences, Boston University

From: Diane Belcher, Susan Blau, Cheryl Glenn, Joseph Harris, and Robert Volk, Review

Committee

Re: Review of Boston University's Writing Program

Date: November 8, 2013

The opinion of the Review Committee is strongly positive. We have worked to capture the spirit of each of the five categories of concern in the self-study and list possibilities and recommendations for moving the Writing Program forward. Naturally, there is some overlap among the categories in terms of our recommendations, particularly those having to do (1) with the ever-growing international-student population and (2) with the administrative structure of the Writing Program. To that end, we recommend the addition of two Associate Director positions and one administrative assistant position.

Curriculum and Pedagogy

The curriculum of the Writing Program centers on the two-course, first-year writing sequence, WR 100/WR 150. The design of these courses reflects current best practices in writing pedagogy through their emphasis on academic writing, process, revision, research, and argument. The many sections of both courses are all based on a common template that asks students to draft and revise three mid-length essays of increasing complexity and to construct a portfolio of their work for the semester. Instructors diversify this fairly uniform structure by choosing a theme and set of readings, based on their scholarly expertise, as the particular focus of work in their section. The courses are thus consistent across sections while offering undergraduates and their teachers a diverse range of topics about which to read and write.

The faculty we spoke with all seemed genuinely invested in the courses they were teaching, and the students we spoke with all praised the work they did as challenging and interesting. The one criticism we heard is that some courses could at times seem more "topic-centered" than "writing-centered," but the focus of the program is clearly on using the materials of a discipline to teach the distinctive moves of academic writing.

Many international students are placed into a series of preparatory, credit-bearing courses, WR 97/WR 98, before taking WR 100/WR 150. These courses provide an intense focus on the conventions of academic English prose for those students who require such. They seem quite successful.

The intense focus of WR 100/WR 150 on academic writing may somewhat limit its ability to teach students to write as part of their "future personal, professional, and civic lives," as stated in the program mission. However, we also saw many assignments that asked students to produce texts other than conventional academic arguments, and the program seems to actively encourage its more senior faculty in such teaching experiments. We hope that it will continue this interest in fostering a rhetorical nimbleness and awareness of different writing genres in the disciplines and beyond.

Our recommendations are thus:

- 1. The focus of WR 100/WR 150 on academic argument serves BU students well. The program should continue in this direction, while encouraging senior faculty somewhat more flexibility in the types and processes of writing (genres, formats, lengths, media of delivery) they assign.
- 2. The portfolio seems a useful exercise in metacognition for students and to provide teachers with an important moment to reflect on their work. The program does not need to review portfolios every year. A focused review of randomly selected portfolios every second or third year should provide it with an accurate, ongoing measure of the actual work that students are doing in WR 100/WR 150.
- 3. The element conspicuously missing in the present curriculum is attention to digital or multimodal writing, which is likely to become necessarily important in students' professional lives.
- 4. The question of delaying WR 150 to the sophomore year was raised several times. This could be a good idea, but there does not seem an overwhelming case for or against doing so. This issue could be discussed further.
- 5. As a way of encouraging writing in the disciplines, we support the idea of encouraging departments to put forward courses as "Writing 150 equivalents." Once such courses are approved, there should be a simple and clear way to cross-list them with WR 150.
- 6. As BU recruits increasing numbers of international students, all teachers of writing will need to be sensitive to the needs of second-language learners, whether they are teaching courses marked as ESL or not. We recommend that the graduate course in teaching writing, EN 698, include a significant section on teaching multilingual learners, and that a second day be added to the annual faculty orientation in August to discuss such issues.
- 7. The program might revisit the possibility of using TOEFL test scores to place international students into WR 97/WR 98. This test now offers a much more accurate measure of writing skills than it did a few years ago.

Writing Center: Student Academic Services and Support

The CAS Writing Center is an important resource for the CAS Writing Program. By all accounts, the tutors work intensively with students enrolled in all of the WR courses and provide particular support for the growing number of international students who constitute a "major constituency" of the Center. We applaud this effort and note that few other resources exist across the University that are geared to help international students make the transition to American culture and master spoken and written English.

As can be expected, the Writing Center faces a number of challenges if it is going to continue to

be a major support of the CAS Writing Program. Chief among the challenges is the pressing need for more resources. We were impressed by the knowledge, dedication, and hard work of the co-coordinators, but it is clear that they need more resources—particularly more release time—to accomplish their mission. With only one release course each, the co-coordinators oversee the daily running of the Center—work that includes hiring, training, and supervising the 29 graduate and undergraduate tutors. The Writing Center needs a full-time director to provide additional and important leadership in research, assessment, curricular and professional development.

In addition, more resources, both in time and money, would allow the CAS Writing Center to participate more fully in the regional, national, and international writing center organizations. We would like to see the writing center faculty—as well as tutors—be able to attend the professional conferences, present workshops, do research, and publish in the peer-reviewed Writing Center journals.

We were pleased to learn about the tutor-training course, WR598, Tutoring in ESL, which we believe is an essential part of the education and training of the writing center tutors. And, we were equally pleased to meet the undergraduate and graduate student tutors, who were clearly committed to their work and knowledgeable about tutoring pedagogy and philosophy.

We hope the CAS Writing Center continues to grow—expanding its mission and outreach, contributing to the scholarship in the writing center field, and supporting all the student writers in the CAS Writing Program.

To meet these goals, we offer these four recommendations:

- 1. Hire a full-time Director with a background in the writing center field
- 2. Hire a dedicated staff assistant to handle the daily administrative work of running an active writing center
- 3. Expand the mission of the Writing Center to become even more significantly the "center" of writing in the college: perhaps offering workshops on specific academic writing skills, hosting student and faculty readings, and attracting accomplished student writers as well as "students deemed by their instructors likely to benefit from this additional support."
- 4. Organize a consortium of Writing Center Directors across the university to share resources and collaborate on writing center research

Faculty

With offices for everyone teaching in the Writing Program, the new building serves to foster a sense of collegiality, collaboration, and good will across the faculty. The faculty appears to be committed to their work, happy with their positions, and intellectually stimulated. The topic-based writing program (with its creative and flexible features) remains key to their overall

satisfaction. Over a two-day period, we heard no substantive complaints, rather much commendation for the Writing Program and for the leadership (and advocacy) of Joe Bizup.

Lecturers and graduate writing fellows alike expressed appreciation for the curriculum and interest in expanding that curriculum in terms of themes (linked courses across the disciplines), writing assignments (genres, formats), and collaborations of every kind. They also appreciate the professional support (from orientation to offices) at the same time that they wrestle with the university-wide expectation that they should be able to produce students who write "correct English." By all indications, this faculty consciously balances the teaching of "correctness" with the teaching of style, argument, evidence, and research.

This hard-working faculty (all of whom would like smaller classes and more scheduling flexibility) remains committed to the mission of the writing program at the same time that its members engage in professional development and programmatic service. The borders between these two categories of engagement tend to blur, with faculty unsure of what extra-classroom obligations "count" toward which category and how participation in either of these categories counts toward anything else, particularly promotion and merit raises. At present, the engagements range from attending lectures and workshops to reading portfolios and job applications.

The issues the faculty consistently considered and discussed were curricular as well as professional:

- Where in the curriculum might WR 150 best serve the students (second semester? second year?)?
- How might WR150 be enriched to differ even more sharply from WR 100?
- How might they invigorate their writing classes by coordinating with faculty in other disciplines?
- How might the Writing Program establish a singular university-wide identity at the same time that it maintains a commitment to theme-based courses?
- How might they more easily share pedagogical materials and ideas?
- How might they develop more confidence and expertise in teaching international students?
- How might faculty best position themselves for promotion?

The recommendations of the review committee are as follows:

- 1. In terms of faculty engagement, the Writing Program administration could more clearly distinguish between professional development and programmatic service, with an emphasis on the importance ongoing professional development (both disciplinary/topical and rhet-comp).
- 2. Service and professional development should be presented as opportunities for advancement on both the lecturer ladder and pay scale. Such opportunities should be clarified and quantified at the same time that the means for promotion are clearly articulated and rendered transparent.

- 3. Accompanying the service and professional development obligations on the part of the faculty could be a merit-based system of support that includes funding (for attending professional meetings, conducting research, or entering a poetry contest, for example) to course releases for heavy service.
- 4. The administration should initiate a larger pay differential between MAs and PhDs, a means by which to offer more nationally competitive salaries, to continue to upgrade the program, and to get the best candidates. A pay raise for all current lecturers would enhance the national profile of the Writing Program as well as the retention of talented lecturers.
- 5. Regular faculty meetings (with agendas) and Town Hall meetings (without agendas) would provide opportunities for faculty to come together to ask questions about assessment, promotion, cross-listings, hiring, and so on.
- 6. A mentoring system, pairing new and experienced lecturers, could easily be established for the benefit of new instructors as well as the Writing Program.
- 7. An extended orientation and/or series of regular practica would provide a professional-development platform for discussing such topics as
 - a. optimal conditions for developing the writing of international students,
 - b. best practices in writing programs,
 - c. respected composition theories and pedagogical practices,
 - d. rhetorical concepts,
 - e. the place of grammar in writing instruction,
 - f. how best to handle the paper load,
 - g. conducting peer-review workshops,
 - h. determining a hierarchy of concerns in responding to and grading student writing,
 - i. developing a theme-based course (including course description, syllabus, and writing assignments),
 - i. and scholarship in rhetoric and writing.
- 8. Hiring two Associate Directors (PhDs with expertise in rhetoric and writing studies) would enhance the reputation and reach of the writing program as well as reduce the programmatic service expectations/obligations for the lecturers. Such hires would also alleviate the great demands on the energy and expertise of Bizup, freeing him up to develop various lines of professional interest.
 - a. A specialist in writing-in-the-disciplines (WID), writing-intensive courses (WIC), or writing-across-the-disciplines (WAC) could extend relationships across the faculties (Writing Advisory Board), helping to seed WR150-equivalent courses as well as intellectual/pedagogical/curricular partnerships. Such a specialist could also lead the assessment initiative (portfolio or otherwise).

- b. A specialist in writing centers (WC) could expand the training and supervision of writing tutors to include attention to translingual writers/international students and situate the Writing Center more firmly in the professional arena.
- c. Both hires could participate in hiring committees and merit-review committees
 (with the merit-review committee becoming the responsibility of administrators).
 Both hires could also contribute to an enriched orientation program for new
 instructors, whether lecturers or graduate students.
- 9. The Writing Program might consider ways to leverage the resource that is WPnet. Faculty desire a richer, more robust online resource that includes Writing Program policies, curriculum, and handbook; strong examples of syllabi; good assignments; instructive handouts (how best to attribute, cite, and document sources, for instance); and clearly explained classroom practices. The WPnet could also include youtube or podcast examples of microteaching, of specific ways to teach the first assignment, a rhetorical concept, a genre, or the assembly of a portfolio.
- 10. Given the abiding interest of graduate students from across the College, the Writing Program might formalize the requirements for a Certificate for Teaching Writing.

Administration and Governance

Despite being overburdened and stretched, Joe Bizup, is doing an excellent job as Director of the Writing Program. He is assisted by two equally overburdened Associate Directors and three administrative support staff persons. The Committee believes that more administrative support is necessary to achieve the goals of the Program and to allow the Director to focus on continued development of the Program.

As such, the Committee makes the following staffing recommendations:

- 1. The Program should add an Associate Director for Writing in the Disciplines. The duties of this individual would include:
 - a. Managing the portfolio assessment process
 - b. Acting as liaison the Faculty Advisory Board
 - c. Working with the Writing Advisory Board to review proposals to evaluate WR 150 equivalents outside of the Writing Program
- 2. The Program should add an Associate Director for the Writing Center. This individual should have writing center experience. The duties of this individual would include:
 - a. Administering the Writing Center
 - b. Supervising the Writing Tutors
 - c. Developing workshops and other training opportunities for tutors and Writing Program faculty
 - d. Adding to the scholarship in the Writing Center field

- 3. The Program should add a dedicated administrative assistant to support the Writing Center
- 4. The Program should retain the existing two Associate Director positions and three administrative support staff positions.

With the addition of the above positions, the Committee makes the following recommendations regarding the governance and administration of the Writing Program:

- 1. The role of the Faculty Advisory Board should include advocating for and evaluating potential WR 150 equivalents proposed by colleges and schools outside of the Writing Program. Acting with the Associate Director for Writing in the Disciplines, the Board should have the authority to approve WR 150 equivalents.
- 2. Senior and Master Lecturers should no longer be involved in evaluating the other Senior and Master Lecturers for merit pay raises. Instead, the Associate Directors, in consultation with the Director, should make these decisions.

Outreach

Joe Bizup appears to be strongly committed to a consultancy model of outreach for the Writing Program. We heard from several faculty in the disciplines that he has reached out to about some highly productive collaboration resulting in the development of discipline-specific writing assignments and instruction tailored to the needs a specific departments and professions. Especially noteworthy is the work done with Professor Binyomin Abrams, in chemistry, who spoke of his collaboration with the WP as "changing his life." Dr. Abrams has implemented genre-appropriate, domain-specific writing tasks in his classes designed for transfer and growth, i.e., for his students both as novice academic writers and future professionals. Other faculty expressed interest in working with Joe to create WR 150-equivalent courses in their own departments. Given the size of CAS, however, and Joe's other responsibilities as WP Director, there are obvious limits to the amount of academic community outreach and collaboration Joe or his current staff can do to further encourage and assist in such work, which currently appears to be done on a mainly ad hoc basis.

CAS faculty find that some students who have completed WR 100/150 course work continue to have global and local writing needs that faculty feel are difficult for them to adequately address on their own. Students and faculty will benefit from additional support.

Also conspicuous is the felt need among CAS faculty for support in meeting the academic literacy needs of an increasing number of international students, who often face steep hurdles in adapting to the linguistic and culture-specific demands of being a college student in American academia. For example, international students may sometimes have difficulty graspingWestern notions of intellectual property. ESL WP courses, that is, WR 97, 98, 100, are in place to meet such students' needs, as well as the research-oriented WR 150 course. Second language acquisition and academic socialization however are gradual processes that may take more than several semesters, especially given that literacy expectations become more demanding for

students as they progress in their academic programs. While well trained and dedicated WP instructors and Writing Center tutors are in place to help international students, clearly a growing need for support beyond first-year writing exists.

The Review Committee recommends the following:

- 1. Hire an additional WP associate director whose expertise and charge is in writing in the disciplines. This person could explore the discipline-specific writing needs of CAS students and offer encouragement and support for CAS faculty who wish to provide more scaffolded writing assignments and more effective writing feedback that will be supportive of both monolingual and multilingual students.
- 2. Expand the Writing Center to enable it to offer writing support to students who are beyond WR 150 and continue to feel the need for guidance as writers. All tutors in the Writing Center should also be trained to assist the growing number of multilingual writers at BU.
- 3. Consider providing additional support for international students beyond what the WP and Writing Center can reasonably be expected to provide to increasing numbers of such students, whose needs go beyond the context of specific writing assignments. Some universities have established dedicated resource centers, or learning support centers, for international students (undergraduate and graduate), with tutoring in all linguistic modalities, i.e., listening, speaking, reading and writing, study space, additional advising, and so on. CAS could also consider partnering with CELOP to develop summer bridge programs for new international students to prepare them for the oral and written communication expectations and cultural adaptation they will face as full-time students at BU.

Boston University College of Arts & Sciences Writing Program

100 Bay State Road, 3rd Floor Boston, Massachusetts 02215 T 617-358-1500 F 617-358-1505 www.bu.edu/cas/writing/



CONFIDENTIAL

To: Virginia Sapiro, Dean of the College of Arts & Sciences

From: Joseph Bizup, Assistant Dean and Director, Writing Program
Subject: Response to Advisory Committee report on Writing Program

Date: December 23, 2013 (revised March 1, 2014)

As called for in Phase IV (Deploying the Review Strategically) of the plan for reviewing the Writing Program, I have shared the Advisory Committee's report on the program with the program's administrative staff and faculty and have garnered their reactions. All of us were gratified by the Advisory Committee's "strongly positive" report. The observations and recommendations we offer here differ only slightly from those of the committee. This convergence of opinion, we believe, should give you confidence in acting on the recommendations that have emerged from the review. As we look to the future, we see three distinct but related challenges:

- I. *Core Mission:* The College and Writing Program must work together to improve the program's ability to fulfill the core elements of its mission. In particular, we must continue to improve the conditions and terms of work for the Writing Program's faculty.
- II. *Outreach:* The College and Writing Program must work together to enable the program to systematically support writing throughout all four years of the undergraduate curriculum.
- III. ESL (English as a Second Language): Offering ESL courses and supporting ESL students are core elements of the Writing Program's mission. I single them out here to emphasize that ESL is our program's most immediately pressing area of need. Going forward, the College and the Writing Program must work together not merely to meet the current demand for ESL courses but to support the growth and development of ESL writers throughout the undergraduate curriculum. The challenge of ESL thus overlaps the two challenges identified above.

Over the past five years, the College and the Writing Program have thought extensively about how to address these challenges. This process—beginning with my initial canvassing of the College faculty in 2008, running through the development of our 2010 strategic plan and the Writing Board's 2012 study of writing in the College, and culminating finally in this year's formal review—has, I believe, yielded a broad consensus on what the Writing Program should become. My recommendation as director is that we pursue this vision by addressing the three challenges identified above in parallel. Toward this end, I suggest a number of short-term (within two years) interventions and longer-term measures. I provide a prioritized list of my short-term recommendations at the end of this response.

I. Core Mission: The Advisory Committee's assessments of the program's current curriculum and its faculty are overwhelmingly positive. These endorsements should assure the College and the CAS faculty that the Writing Program is fully capable of fulfilling its mission, given proper support. We are pleased by the Advisory Committee's affirmation of our curriculum's emphasis on academic argumentation. Perhaps the greatest reservation the Advisory Committee expresses about our curriculum is that it does not address digital or multimodal writing (2). This criticism is a direct challenge to our curriculum's longstanding emphasis on traditional genres of academic writing (e.g., the research paper, the critical essay), and I look forward to considering its implications in consultation with the College and the Writing Board. The

CONFIDENTIAL

Advisory Committee also offers a number of suggestions for how the program might better support its faculty, and as director, I concur with most of them. However, I would frame the deficiencies these suggestions address not as distinct problems but rather as symptoms of a more general one: the thinness of our directorial staff. With the Advisory Committee, I urge the College to hire at least two additional associate directors who would contribute to the internal administration of the program while also attending to areas of special responsibility.

The Advisory Committee views expanding the Writing Center as a way to leverage the program's resources and increase its impact across the university, and it thus regards the hiring of an associate director for the Writing Center as a top priority. While the committee's thinking has merit, I nevertheless believe that an associate director for writing in the disciplines (WID) would be the better initial hire. Whatever their purview, new associate director positions could be structured as follows: professor-of-thepractice (of appropriate rank) appointed in the Writing Program and reporting to the program director; 1/1 teaching load; salary commensurate with that of associate or full professors in the humanities (\$80+K). Given the profound importance of these hires, and the need to maintain the positive momentum created by the review, I would be willing to chair a search for an incremental associate director during my upcoming leave year (2014-2015). I concur also with the Advisory Committee's recommendation that the Writing Program hire an additional staff person (7). However, we are not convinced that the committee's specific recommendation (an additional staff assistant dedicated to the Writing Center) is optimal. We propose developing a profile for this new position that complements the long-term plan for augmenting the program's directorial staff that emerges from the review. In the short term, reducing reporting obligations that have little impact on decisions concerning the program might mitigate the burden on the current program's administrative staff.

The Advisory Committee consistently praises the commitment of our faculty and strongly implies (if it does not outright state) that providing them with better support, working conditions, and terms of employment would further improve the already high quality of instruction they deliver. As previously noted in the appendix to our 2010 strategic plan, our section caps and full-time teaching loads are generally higher than those at peer institutions, while our salaries for full-time faculty are generally lower. We are grateful for the significant measures the College has already undertaken to improve conditions for Writing Program faculty, and we encourage the College to continue these efforts by:

- immediately reducing the section cap in WR 100 to 18 while acknowledging a cap of 16 for both WR 100 and WR 150 as a long-term goal
- creating opportunities for Writing Program faculty to earn research/travel funds or course releases through program or university service
- improving salaries for all full-time Writing Program faculty, not just those holding PhDs (the one moment in the Advisory Committee's report that provoked significant dissent was its statement regarding increasing the pay differential between PhDs and non-PhDs).

The Advisory Committee calls as well for the program to clarify the nature and extent of the service and professional-development work it expects from its faculty, and it advises the program to institute regular faculty meetings. As director, I concur with these recommendations.

The Advisory Committee rightly emphasizes the need to better support our Writing Center, the budget of which has remained essentially flat since the program's inception. As a first step, the College should immediately increase the Writing Center's budget so that it can afford to continue offering services at current levels, without requiring ad hoc subventions from the College. Once the Writing Center is stabilized, we can consider ways of expanding its reach.

II. Outreach: The Advisory Committee's meeting with the program's collaborators, like the Writing Board's 2012 faculty survey, confirms that the College and university are ready for a full-fledged WID initiative, on the consultancy model. To this end, the Advisory Committee offers three suggestions: hire

an associate director with special responsibility for WID; use WR-150 equivalent courses to encourage departments to integrate writing into their major curricula; expand the Writing Center. I regard the hiring of an associate director for WID as an essential first step. I appreciate the utility of using WR-150 equivalent courses as a point of entry into departments, but I would resist limiting any WID initiative to a simple proliferation of WR-150 equivalent courses. Expanding the Writing Center to support WID makes sense in the long term, especially if WID support takes the form of departmentally-based writing tutors.

III. ESL: The recent, dramatic increase in the number of international/ESL students at BU has presented the program with three challenges: (1) we must continue to respond to the increasing demand for ESL courses, (2) expand the training and support in ESL we provide to Writing Program faculty and Writing Center tutors, and (3) integrate support for ESL into any College-wide or university-wide WID initiative. Our current practice of relying heavily on part-time lecturers to teach ESL courses is unsustainable. In the short term, the College and program should work toward having a greater percentage of ESL courses taught by full-time faculty. The program should continue pursuing faculty with ESL expertise when filling vacated full-time lines. The College should gradually increase, through incremental lines, the number of full-time ESL faculty in the program. The program should further involve its current full-time ESL faculty in its various training initiatives, possibly by offering course releases for course-equivalent training work. In the longer term, the College and program should consider ways of helping departmental faculty effectively teach their ESL students. We must also ask whether simply augmenting the program's ESL wing by adding additional full-time lecturers is a sufficient response to the internationalization of the university's undergraduate student body. More ambitious structural changes may be required.

IV. Immediate Priorities: We recommend the following immediate actions, listed in order of priority:

- In 2013-2014, initiate a search for one additional associate director, who will participate in the administration of the program and have special responsibility for writing in the disciplines (WID).
- Through our current search, hire at least two additional full-time lecturers with formal training and expertise in ESL, and commit in principle to ensuring that full-time faculty teach the majority of the program's ESL courses.
- Reduce section caps for WR 100 to 18, and commit to caps of 16 for both WR 100 and WR 150 as long-term targets.
- Increase the Writing Center's budget so that it can operate at its current level of service without subventions from the College, and commit to expanding the center once it is stabilized.
- Hire an additional administrative staff person, job profile and grade to be determined.

V. Other Issues: By way of conclusion, I would like to note two other issues unaddressed in the Advisory Committee's report:

- Relationship to other schools: This review provides an occasion for the College to consider the relationship of the Writing Program to other BU schools and colleges. As the program starts to provide greater support for WID, should it focus mainly on CAS departments, or should it strive to support writing in other undergraduate schools and colleges? If the latter, how might these efforts be funded? Should professorial faculty from outside CAS sit on the Writing Board?
- Support for graduate-student writing: The Writing Program's mission is currently to support undergraduate writing. Should the program also support graduate-student writing? If so, how?

Confidential 1

To: Virginia Sapiro, Dean of the College of Arts & Sciences

From: Writing Board

Subject: Response to Academic Program Review of CAS Writing Program

Date: December 9, 2013

The members of the WP Board are gratified by the care and attention to task exhibited by the outside reviewers and welcome this positive report. Our response focuses on prioritizing the Review Committee's suggestions in order to provide a map for the road ahead.

Priority 1: Hire an Associate Director to develop a more comprehensive WID (Writing in the Disciplines) approach. In their report, the review committee refers several times to this desideratum: in the sections on Faculty, Administration and Organization, and Outreach, where this is listed as the first recommendation. Elsewhere, the committee highlights the need to further develop WID courses. The WP Board strongly endorses these linked proposals. An Associate Director could focus especially on helping departments develop WR 150 equivalents. We see an Associate Director who:

- has a termed contract, rather than a tenure-track position;
- has a 1-1 teaching load;
- works with clear, measurable priorities as regards course development and departmental outreach;
- will assist in faculty training and mentoring;
- has scholarly expertise in multi-genre writing studies;
- has administrative expertise.

Priority 2: Hire two instructors whose specific charge is to expand ESL-oriented course offerings and resources. The review committee noted several times that the university's growing number of international students imposes significant additional pressures on WP staff and facilities, and made several suggestions for additional support: expand the Writing Center; add a dedicated resource center; hire tutors. The WP Board agrees that an increasingly international student body requires a broad, systemic response. One challenge here, however, is that this change affects all units at Boston University, whereas the Writing Program is specifically charged within CAS. In this light, the Board affirms the need and suggests that hiring two additional dedicated ESL-oriented faculty would better address the immediate CAS-specific challenges. Such hires would not preclude future discussions across colleges about a merged writing initiative; but that is beyond the scope of this review.

Priority 3: Hire an Associate Director to manage the Writing Center. The review committee suggests that this position would coordinate Writing Center activities and oversee the professional development of WP tutors and instructors. In so doing, this position would relieve the stress upon the program's administration and would free the Director to think more holistically about achieving the program's long term goals. We see an Associate Director who:

• has a termed contract, rather than a tenure-track position;

Confidential 2

- has a 1-1 teaching load;
- is credentialed and has a scholarly interest in the administration of writing centers;
- has administrative expertise;
- has scholarly expertise in the field of rhetoric and composition

Priority 4: Reduce WR 100 course section caps to 18. The heart of the Writing Program are WR 100/WR 150, as noted in both the Program's own internal Review and the Committee's report. It is critical to maintain instructional quality and student engagement in these courses, for which reason it is strongly recommended that WR 100 section caps be reduced from 19 to 18 students, a move that would begin to bring BU's Program in line with many other Writing Programs where 15 is the norm. As a point of comparison, in BU's own undergraduate Creative Writing seminars—writing-intensive seminars that bear some comparison to WR 100—the cap is 15 in the 200-level courses and 10 in the 300- and 400-level courses. Section caps would have an immediate pedagogic payoff, since active writing instruction generally takes place outside of the classroom, via one-on-one individual conferences at least twice per semester. A lower section cap for WR 100 would also constitute a small but potentially important step to addressing the increasing instructional demands posed by the growing number of nonnative English speakers in WR courses. The Board notes that lowering the cap to 18 should be considered a first step towards a cap of 15, which can be phased in as classroom space becomes available.

Priority 5: Improve Working Conditions for Full-time Instructors. The committee emphasized the WP faculty's quality and dedication to mission but also noted that their working conditions were, in effect, sub-standard. The WP board emphatically agrees. The Writing Program's core mandate is to engage students who are at the very beginning of their college careers, to set them on the path of becoming self-aware, self-critical, and self-motivated writers. The most effective way to achieve this mandate is to maintain an excellent faculty. Thus there is a real need to increase support—both financial and training—for existing writing faculty. The Board agrees with both of the committee's suggestions:

- Create a meaningful pay gradient between MA and PhD-holding instructors, and
 make all compensation nationally competitive. This would allow the program to
 draw from an improved candidate pool for available positions while
 simultaneously increasing retention of instructors.
- Emphasize ongoing professional development. Ensure that faculty be given appropriate release time, and clarify the place such training plays in terms of promotion and merit raises.

The committee made several other observations and recommendations, such as better coordination of professional development opportunities, expanding WPnet, offering additional faculty training and assessment, and formalizing the Certificate for Teaching Writing. The WP Board agrees that these are all desirable. We see their lack of development largely as a symptom of time scarcity on the part of the WP's single director, who is simply stretched too thin to be able to attend to all of these admittedly desirable outcomes.